
TAX RATE SET
Due to lower revenues this year, through-
out the state, taxes have risen. The good
news is that we had a fund balance, this
year, in comparison to last spring when it
was nonexistent. Our balance was approx-
imately $84,384 this year. By using half of
it, we were able to keep the rate increase at
only 20 cents per thousand. While this is
not the scenario that we want to have hap-
pen every year, it will keep taxes lower
and still leave us with a small fund bal-
ance. The total rate is now $20.48 per
thousand.
The Board of Selectmen

TIME LINE FOR
ANNUAL TOWN

MEETING
Meeting Dates  

Tuesday, March 10, 2009
Elections: 10am -7pm

then adjourn to
Saturday, March 14, 2009

Budget voting: 9am
This time line is subject to change.

Monday - January 5, 2009 -  First day to
accept petitions  to amend the zoning ordi-
nance, building code etc. RSA 675:4
Thursday - January 15, 2009 - Yearly
Reports for Town Report Due to Central
Office, no later than 5 pm.
Friday, January 9, 2009 -   First day to
hold a public hearing on bond or note
issues over $100,000.  Notice of time,
place and subject of hearing must be pub-
lished at least 7 days before the hearing.
RSA 33:8-a,I.
Tuesday - February 3, 2009 -  Last day
for petitioned warrant articles 
RSA 39:3 Departments must have war-
rant articles in by now also.

Tuesday - February 10, 2009 -  Last day
to hold at least one Public Hearing- "Mini
Town Meeting" to discuss the proposed
2009 budget. RSA 32:5, I & V (If addi-
tional hearings are needed we can do so
with 7 days public notice, earlier hearings
are also acceptable)

SIGN -UP FOR 
TOWN ELECTION

If anyone would like to sign up as a candi-
date for Town Election, the Filing Period
is January 21th through January 30th,
2009 at the Town Clerk’s Office.
Positions are as follows:
Budget Committee - 3 Yr Term (2)
Budget Committee - 2 Yr Term (1)
Cemetery Trust Fund Trustee - 3 Yr Term (1)
Check List Supervisor - 6 Yr Term (1)
Selectman - 3 Yr Term (1)
Schoolboard Rep. - 3 Yr Term (1)
Town Clerk - 3 Yr Term (1)
Library Trustee - 3 Yr Term  (1)
Planning Board - 3 Yr Term (2)
Fire Chief - 1 Yr Term (1)

ANFUSO RESIGNS
Molly Anfuso has resigned as Interim
Parks & Recreation Director. No reason
was given.  In future, we will advertise this
position. We are in the process of reassess-
ing the position and rewriting the job
description with the help of the Parks &
Recreation Committee.
It is not our intention to rush into filling
this position until we have a clear idea of
what is needed by the town. In the mean-
time, it is our hope that the groups that cur-
rently exist can pull together to fill in the
gaps until a new director is appointed.

The Board of Selectmen
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TAXES, TIMELINE, ELECTION, & A JOB TO FILL

Town of Greenfield, NH
PUBLIC NOTICE

By order of the Board of Selectmen,
the Town of Greenfield in accor-
dance with Town Ordinance
Chapter 1, Section 4, as well as,
RSA 105, Sections 6-7-8, no vehicle
shall be left standing on any street in
said Greenfield between the hours
of 11:00 pm and 6:00 am. Effective,
November 1, 2008 - April 1, 2009.
This is to allow plowing of the
streets during snowstorms.

Per order of
Greenfield Board of Selectmen



EMERGENCY NUMBERS
POLICE/FIRE/AMBULANCE
DIAL 911 or 352-1100

POLICE DEPARTMENT
Brian Giammarino, Chief
Office: 547-2535  Dispatch: 547-2525
greenfieldpd@earthlink.net

FIRE DEPARTMENT
Business Mtg. 1st Mon. of month at 7 pm 
Training 2nd & 3rd Mon. of month at 7 pm 
Chief: Jim Plourde  Tel: 547-3501  
Fax: 547-6396 
Emergency Dispatch: 352-1100 
Email: greenfieldfd@earthlink.net 

FOR BURN PERMITS CALL:
Cliff Russell - 547-2722
Vinnie Anfuso - 547-2500

TOWN OFFICES
BOARD OF SELECTMEN
Executive Select Board meetings are bi-weekly
during the summer on Tuesdays at 6:00 pm
unless otherwise posted.
Select Board: Aaron Kullgren , Ch., 
Karen Day and Jarvis Adams

Town Offices open to the public - Mon.-Thurs
9am - 5pm. Closed to the public on Friday. 
Please call for an appointment during 
closed hours.
Debra Davidson, A.A.  
Catherine Shaw, Accounting 
Tel: 547-3442         Fax: 547-3004 
Email: greenfieldnhbos@verizon.net

TOWN CLERK (Registrations)
Mon. 6:00 to 7:30 pm
Thurs. 9am to noon and 6pm to 7:30pm
1st & 3rd Sat. from 9:00 to noon
Town Clerk - Dee Sleeper
Tel: 547-2782     Fax: 547-2782
greenfieldnhtc@verizon.net

BUDGET COMMITTEE
2nd Tuesday of the month unless otherwise post-
ed, 7pm.  Chair: Bruce Dodge     Tel:547-3451

BUILDING INSPECTOR
Office open Wed. 4:30pm - 6:30pm
Insp’s by Appt/as needed 
Inspector - Peter Hopkins     Tel: 547-3442 
Home 547-3449   Cell: 582-9521
Email: pwhopkins4@netzero.com

CONSERVATION COMMISSION
AND OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE
Meets 4th Wed. of the Month at 7:30 pm
Chair: Carol Irvin      Tel: 547-2037
Email: CIrvin@mathematica-mpr.com

ENERGY COMMITTEE
Meet 2nd and 4th Thursday at 7pm.
Chair - Dan Wolaver   Tel: 566-0685
Email: dan@wolaver.org

HIGHWAY DEPT.
Supervisor  Wyatt “Duffy” Fox     Tel: 547-3504
Email: greenfield.nh.dpw@verizon.net

LIBRARY
Monday  12pm - 8:00 pm, 
Wednesday 10:30 am to 8 pm, 
Friday 10:30 to 5 pm
Librarian - Gail Smith  Tel: 547-2790
Monthly meetings at the library
Library Trustees 1st Wed at 7:00 pm
Friends of the Library 3rd Wed 7pm
Email: stephensonlib@verizon.net

PARKS & RECREATION DIRECTOR
Tel: 547-3442
Email: greenfieldnhbos@verizon.net

PLANNING BOARD
Meetings 2nd & 4th Mon. each month 7:00 pm
At the Town Offices. Normally the 2nd Mon.
meeting is for hearings and the 4th Mon. meeting
is for other business.
Chair: Gil Morris  Tel: 547-3737
Email: morrismailact@verizon.net

RECYCLING CENTER
Hours: Tuesday 8:00 to 12:00 pm
Thursday 1:00 to 5:00 
Saturday  8:00 to 4:00 pm
Permits for residents at the Town Office.    
Supervisor: Matt Blanchard   Tel: 547-8617

TOWN RECYCLING COMMITTEE
For more info: Call Neal Brown Ch. at 547-2023

TAX COLLECTOR
Mon. 1:00pm to 7:30pm
Thursday 6:00pm to 7:30pm
3rd Saturday 9:00am to Noon
Tax Collector - Kathleen Valliere
Tel: 547-2782     Fax: 547-2782
Email: greenfieldnhtaxes@verizon.net

TOWN WEBSITE WEBMASTER:
Catherine Shaw     Tel: 547-3442
Email: greenfieldnhacct@verizon.net

WELFARE DEPT..
Call for assistance    Tel: 547-3442

ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT
Chair: John Gryval      Tel: 547-2844
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The Greenfield Spirit is published bimonthly
by the Greenfield NH Selectmen's Office at

PO Box 256, Greenfield, NH 03047.
Tel: 603-547-3442  Fax: 603-547-3004

Graphic Designer:  Karen Day 
Tel: 547-2985  Fax: 547-3540 

Email: riverqueen@pobox.com

Editors: Aaron Kullgren, Jarvis Adams,
Karen Day, Roger Lessard, Catherine Shaw,

and Debra Davidson 

To submit articles to the Spirit:
E-mail text to: greenfieldnhbos@verizon.net
or riverqueen@pobox.com, or drop off typed
articles to the Town Offices. Also, please send
in photos, articles, announcements, news of
the town, poems, drawings, historical info, let-
ters to the editor, etc., with the name of the
writer and/or photographer. Thanks!

Sponsor the Spirit
If you'd like to sponsor an issue of the
Greenfield Spirit, please call Deb at 547-3442.
The cost is low, and it's a great way to get the
word out about your business or group, as well
as an easy way to support your community.
Interest has been so great that we now have a
sign-up form to keep everyone’s turn organ-
ized. Please call the Town Office for rates and
to get on the list.

Ad rates and sizes are available from the
Town Office.
DEADLINES

January 1st for Feb/Mar Issue.
March 1st for the Apr/May Issue. 
May 1st for the Jun/Jul Issue.
July 1st for the Aug/Sep Issue. 
September 1st for the Oct/Nov Issue
November 1st for the Dec/Jan Issue.

SPIRIT DEADLINE
January 1, 2009

for the Feb-Mar Issue
Will cover events between 

February 1st to March 31st

If you wish to get your news into the
Spirit, make sure you send or deliver your
information to the Town Office by January 1st.
This is a firm deadline.

If you choose to send your information
via e-mail, please send it to: 

greenfieldnhbos@verizon.net 
or riverqueen@pobox.com. 

If your article is a long one and you don't have
e-mail, please supply a typed copy. If you have
any questions, please call Deb Davidson at
547-3442 or Karen Day at 547-2985.

The Greenfield Spirit
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GREENFIELD
HISTORICAL SOCIETY

Looking back to growing up in Greenfield in the 1960's, it
seemed to me that most of all Greenfield residents’ shop-
ping needs could be fulfilled in town. There were two gro-
cery stores, three sets of gas pumps, 2 garages for car repair,
including one which sold cars, and a clothing store. Also
hardware, grain, heating oil, and lumber could be bought
right in town.
Dairy, poultry, and vegetables were readily available, fresh
from farms in town. With all the activity of these business-
es it was possible to live, shop and work right in Greenfield.
Very little reason for some to go out to the bigger towns or
cities. Life seemed a lot simpler then.
Was it really? Perhaps it is because I am looking back
through a child's point of view or remembrances. Getting
food and dry goods was not so easy for the early inhabitants.
The Greenfield Town History tells of people coming to
town in the spring to sell items not always found in small
local stores. These peddlers had access to bigger towns and
cities. This allowed them to acquire merchandise different
from what small stores had. Traveling out to remote areas,

they made sales and carried news from all over.
A lot of what townspeople used or consumed was made or
raised on their  property. Self-sufficiency, doing without, or
improvising what one had was the way of life. As machin-
ery progressed it enhanced the capability of man producing,
more and diverse foods and goods became available to peo-
ple in remote areas. Better roads, wagons, and the railroad
enabled quicker and larger delivery of products from distant
places.
Greenfield has had stores within its borders since the 1700's.
Sometimes only one, but often several opened for business
at the same time.
Population probably was a major factor for supply and
demand, over saturation was the check and balance, deter-
mining how many stores the community could viably sup-
port.
It is said that history repeats itself. The current push to buy
local, along with fuel prices and current state of the econo-
my is similar to past ways of purchasing. Perhaps in the
future citizens of Greenfield will again be able to do most of
their shopping in town.
Christmas Trees is this year's theme for December 6 -7 vin-
tage Christmas program, presented by Royalston Attic, at
the Historical Society. This year’s display will be more trees
with decorations, along with lighting from years past.
Various kinds of decorations from the 1800''s - 1900's will
be adorning the Historical Museum. Even if you saw last
year's event, this year’s will be different. The display will be
opened Saturday, December 6th and Sunday, December 7th
from 10 - 3 pm. There is no admission and light refresh-
ments will be served. If you need more information about
this event or to visit the museum call Lenny 547-2759.
Lenny Cornwell, president

LET'S
"PAWS" FOR ANIMALS

Happy Ending #1
I am happy to report…a happy ending!  A cat accidentally
got out of a household on Slip Road and was recovered and
returned to her owner two weeks later.
I am very, very happy about that.  I know how I would feel
if I never knew what happened to my beloved cat.  In rural
Greenfield - particularly in wooded areas - there is much
more danger to small animals than in suburbia, particularly
from predators such as coyotes, fishers, owls, and even feral
cats and dogs.  In this year's "lost cat" season, there were at
least four cats that went missing; add this to the eight or nine
have gone missing since I moved here 7+ years ago.  Some
are lucky and find their way home, or into other loving
homes, but the grim reality is, most get killed by predators
or die from exposure - a horrible death.
Do you love your cat?  Then keep him or her indoors.  There
persists a misguided belief that cats "must" go out, or that
you "put the cat out at night" - not so.  If you love your pet,
please think about how your actions affect them - read up on
how to introduce new pets to your household; lock them up
if you know there will be disruption in the house, etc.  If you

continued on page 7 

HOLIDAY 
SHOPPE

December 6th, 2008
9:00am-2:00pm          

Greenfield Meeting House
Crafters, Vendors, Bake Sale,

Hot Lunch, Free Horse Drawn Hay Rides!
Santa will arrive

at 11:00am!
HUGE Raffle and Silent Auction including:

100 Gallons of Home Heating Oil,
Cord Wood, and over $1,500.00 in Items &

Gifts Certificates from our
Generous Local Business Community!

Also visit the Greenfield Historical Society
for ‘Vintage Christmas’
December 6th and 7th

10am -3pm

FREE ADMISSION TO ALL
EVENTS!
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THE GIVers' MISSION: To build - through fund raising and vol-
unteering - a partnership with the community of Greenfield and
to assist the community in meeting its needs.
MEETINGS: We meet over breakfast at the SIDE TRAX at
8:30 AM on the third Wednesday of every month.  We'd love to
have you visit and get acquainted.  Breakfast will be on us!  You
also can find out more about us by calling Neal Brown at 547-
2023
THANK YOU FOR SUPPORTING OUR ANNUAL HOL-
IDAY WREATH SALE!
We very much appreciate the support of all those who pur-
chased our wreaths.  You were sensational!  We sold a record
252 hand-bowed, balsam wreaths.  In the process, we tested the
endurance of the GIVers' squadron of bowmaking elves and
their intrepid mentors,  Elizabeth Landry and Gail Smith.   But,
all's well that ends well!  Those tiny fingers and creaking joints
have healed, and we now have fresh funds in hand to help the
needy during the coming holidays.  
THANK YOU MOLLY! As most readers probably know,
Molly Anfuso has resigned her position as Parks and Recreation
Director.   We are sorry to see her go.  She has worked closely
with the GIVers for several years, and it has been a pleasure to
count her as one of us.  Molly has served us and her town with
good cheer and with distinction.  And more important, she's a
mensch - the real deal.  Molly, good luck to you. We're gonna
miss ya' at our 8:30  meetings!  
WINTER CARNIVAL: It ain't going to be easy without Molly
as organizer,  but we are eager to work with other Town organ-
izations in organizing a 2009 edition of Greenfield's annual
Winter Carnival.  To that end we welcome offers of help and
interest from all quarters!  The tentative date is Valentine's Day
Saturday, Feb 14, 2009.  Please stay tuned for more information
in the Feb-March issue of your Spirit. 
"ENERGY" REPORT:
GIVers/Crotched Mountain Foundation (CMF) Wood Bank:
We have a modest stockpile of seasoned stove wood for distri-
bution in the coming heating season.  If you need supplemental
wood to help you through the winter, and can't afford to buy it,
please call 547-3442 to discuss your situation with Deb
Davidson, the Town of Greenfield Administrator.  After estab-
lishing need, Deb will contact Neal Brown, Woodbank
Manager, and he will call you to make the appropriate arrange-
ments to get some wood to you.
Fresh Sawdust in the Yard: On Oct 23, Ray Sebold from
CMF delivered 19 cords of freshly cut CMF hardwood timber
to the woodyard.  With the help of Greenfield volunteers Bob
("i.e., Chainsaw Bob") Marshall, Mike ("The Woodsman")
Shubelka,  Lennie (" The Hammer") Cornwell, and Jim ("The
Mauler") Grant, we are making steady progress through the pile.
If you would like to volunteer in our effort, it would be an
understatement to say that we would be pleased to have your
help.  Just call Neal Brown at 547-2023 (Home) or 508-259-
9735 (cell), and he'll get you started.  And, don't forget, we're
even offering all volunteers free, same-day professional chain
sharpening! (Note: If you happen to have a school kid who

needs Community Service time, piling wood for the Woodbank
qualifies!)
Emergency Fuel/Utility Assistance: Last year we sold some
of our wood and donated the proceeds ($1000.00) to Southern
NH Services (SNHS) to specifically provide assistance to
Greenfield citizens who need emergency help with their fuel
and utility bills.  We are pleased to inform Spirit readers that
SNHS expended this money to assist three Greenfield families.
We are even more pleased to report that this year we have raised
$2000 - double last year's amount - for the '09 program. 
PLEASE NOTE: The SNHS emergency assistance is not
coordinated by either the GIVers or by Deb Davidson.  It is
administered directly by SNHS.  To inquire, you should contact
one of the following SNHS offices.  Someone there will deter-
mine your eligibility and take care of the rest of the application
process.
SNHS SNHS
46 Concord St 4 Church St
PETERBOROUGH 03458) HILLSBOROUGH 03244
877-757-7048 (Toll-free) 603-464-5835
603-924-5756
GREENFIELD COMMUNITY GARDEN: Winter has put
a stop to our gardening down on the Town Hall ball field.  The
five raised beds have been weeded and covered with a layer of
leaves to keep them snug during their winter vacation.  
Sign:  This should be in place by the Spring thaw. Our plan has
been approved by the appropriate Town authority, the support-
ing posts are up, and, thanks to New England Forest Products,
we have, in hand, planed oak "panels" on which the sign letters
will be carved and painted.   
Winter activities: We plan to host talks at the library on such
topics as:  "How to get started"(hmm.?...), "Gardening
Techniques", "Why (not!) organic?" "The Art(?) of
Composting" and more.  We also intend to donate books and
magazines to the library to enhance access of Greenfielders to
relevant resources and guides.
So, is there a gardener lurking somewhere in you?   Wherever
we have inquired about community gardening,  be it
Peterborough, Wilton, or San Francisco -  members typically
tell us that participation gives back much more than fresh food
for the table.  They all stress how it provides a strong sense of
community among its members, how it introduces them to new
and interesting friends, and how it leads to an increased appre-
ciation of one's dependence on the natural world.   So, why not
give it a try and get the feeling right here in Greenfield?  Call
Diane Boilard at 547-6662 for more details.  She'd love to sign
you on for an early bird start next Spring.  NOTE:  Don't delay!
We've already signed on three more families.
WELCOME BASKET PROGRAM: We continue to deliv-
er baskets to Greenfield newcomers, and we rely on tips from
Spirit readers like you to locate many of them.   So, please call
our point person, Mary Ann Grant, at 547-8856. if you know of
anyone who has recently taken up residence in Greenfield.

-Thanks for supporting the GIVers-

GIVERS’ CORNER
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STEPHENSON MEMORIAL LIBRARY

Preschool story times are held most
Wednesdays at 10:30 a.m. Come listen to
three stories and do a related craft or
activity. I would like to start the Toddler
Lap Times up again but need to know if
there is interest. Let me know!
A Wearable Origami program will be
held with Jenn Fraser on Wednesday,
December 3rd at 6:30 p.m. for crafters
grade 5 and older. Make some holiday
gifts or some new jewelry for yourself.
All materials will be provided.

A holiday family story time on
Wednesday, December 17 at 6:30 p.m.
will include gingerbread stories and dec-
orating your own gingerbread people.
Please join us!
Vacation week program for the strong of
stomach! Come to the library on
Wednesday December 31 at 2:00 p.m.
for some "Grossology." See how your
innards work, find out what pus really
does in a wound, check out some ear wax
and test your sweat! This program is

designed for kids in grades 3 to 5.

NEW YOUNG ADULT BOOKS:
THE BOG CHILD by Siobhan Dowd
WRITE NAKED by Peter Gould
PALACE OF MIRRORS by 
Margaret Peterson Haddix
PLAYING WITH MATCHES by 
Brian Katcher
THE SHADOW PLACE by Carol Tanzman
TROLL BLOOD by Katherine Langrish

NOTES FROM THE CHILDREN'S LIBRARIAN

LIBRARY INFORMATION AND GROUP MEETINGS
THANK YOU TO: Everyone who helped with our annual
Book Sale. The Friends of the Library did an amazing job of
planning, setting up and running the show. Thank you also to
those who donated so many books and baked good for the food
sale. Without all of you this event wouldn't have been so suc-
cessful. Thank you to Kathy Seigars and Yankee Farmer for
pumpkins for the October contest and a preschool activity. A
HUGE thank you for their generous donation of time and talent
goes to the three storytellers, Joan Knight, Sebastian Lockwood
and Putnam Ercoline, for making our first annual Dark Tales
event a success. Many residents have made sizeable donations
of books, movies and audiobooks to the library in the last
month, especially Jamie Bascom, David Bridgewater, the
Russells, Gil Morris and Jane Winslow. Thanks for thinking of
us first!
The library's ADOPT-A-BOOK program is up and running
through the month of January. Browse the book wishes on the
tree and see Chris or Gail to sponsor your choices. When the
book is ready to circulate you will be the first to read it. A book-
plate in the books will say who has adopted them. Consider a
gift that will last for years and brighten others' lives.
BOOK DONATIONS: Gently used books, video, DVDs, etc.
are welcomed at the library. Please do not include any text
books or magazines. Any materials we cannot use in the library
will be gratefully added to the book sale collection. Thank you
to all who have donated in the past. Your generosity is truly
appreciated.
DISPLAY CASES: Do you have an interesting collection to
share? Come in or call to arrange a time to set up a nice display
of handmade cards, tea pots, cups and saucers, salt and pepper
shakers, or what have you, which would stay in the case for
about a month.
ART IN THE LIBRARY: Is there anyone out there who may
be ready to share their work with us? Please call or come in to
tell us about yourself and your work.
WINTER LIBRARY HOURS: Due to higher energy costs
the library will continue to be closed on Saturday until further

notice. We will be opening earlier on Monday and Friday.
Please note new hours. 

MONDAY noon to 8pm
WEDNESDAY 10:30 to 8pm
FRIDAY 10:30 to 5pm

ONGOING BOOK SALE:
Beginning on Friday - November 7, 2008 an ongoing book sale
will be held downstairs. The sale will be managed by Friends of
the Library and will be held each Friday from 3pm to 5pm.
Thank you "Friends". 
IT'S PARTY TIME!!: EASY APPETIZERS FOR THE
HOLIDAYS Monday,  December 8, 2008,   6:30 to 7:30
Downstairs Meeting Room. Nori Odoi will present a demon-
stration on making  easy appetizers for the holidays
BOOK MOBILE:
Plans are underway to offer Book Mobile services by the end of
the year. These services will be available to local house-bound
residents and residents of the Greenfield Commons. You will
need a library card to participate in this service. Patrons will
phone in their requests and a delivery schedule will be arranged.
Please call the library with any questions.  547-2790    See hours
above.

NEW BOOKS
TESTIMONY Anita Shreve
ROUGH WEATHER                         Robert Parker
WILLS & TRUSTS KIT FOR DUMMIES          
Aaron Larson
WASHINGTON D.C. WITH KIDS            
Fodor Travel Books
CHOSEN FOREVER                          Susan Richards
LOVING WHAT IS                            Byron Katie
A THOUSAND NAMES FOR JOY Byron Katie
THE WISE WOMAN                          Philippa Gregory
TRIBUTE                                          Nora Roberts

SNUGGLE UP WITH A GOOD BOOK! GAIL & CHRIS continued on page 8
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Just for fun

AULD LANG SYNE
BALSAM
BELLS
CANDLES
CANDY CANES
CAROLS
CELEBRATIONS
CHANUKAH
CHILDREN
CHRISTMAS
CHRISTMAS TREE
COMMUNITY
COOKIES
CRANBERRY SAUCE
DECORATIONS
EGGNOG
ELVES
EXCITEMENT
FAMILY
FRIENDS
FROSTY
FRUITCAKE
FUN

GIFTS
GREETING CARDS
GRINCH
HOLIDAY
HOLLY
HOME
HOT COCOA
ICICLES
JOLLY
KINDNESS
KWANZA
LIGHTS
LOVE
MENORAH
MISTLETOE
MRS CLAUS
NEW YEAR
NOEL
ORNAMENTS
PARTIES
PEACE
POINSETTIA
REINDEER

RELATIVES
RENEWAL
RUDOLPH
SANTA CLAUS
SHOPPING
SKATING
SKIING
SLEDDING
SLEIGH
SNOWBALLS
SNOWFLAKES
SNOWMAN
STOCKINGS
THANKFUL
TINSEL
TOBOGGAN
TOYS
VACATION
VISITING
WASSAIL
WREATH

HOLIDAY PUZZLE

Answer on page 9
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Here's a year- to -date update on how the residents of
Greenfield are progressing toward the goal of 50% recy-
cling:
As of October 1st, 2008, the town has recycled 120.26 tons
of material. That represents revenue for the town in the form
of payments per ton for materials.
As of October 1, 2008, the town has disposed of 172.14 tons
of trash in the compactor and the demolition dumpster. That
represents the tonnage we pay tipping fees for to get rid of
it. Even though there is a charge to put material in the dem-
olition dumpster, there are still fees attached to emptying
the compactor. So, keep up the good work with recycling all
you can because the less often we fill the compactor, the less
money it will cost you, the taxpayer. Random bag checks
are meant to help you recycle as much as possible. Ask as
many questions as many times as you want to increase your
recycling. That's what we're here for, and we want recycling
to be as easy as possible.
That puts the town at a 41% recycling rate. The goal and
challenge set forth by the select board at the last town meet-
ing was to reach a town goal of 50% recycling. The rewards
are more revenue and less cost to the town and the select
board shaving their heads and dying hair green as a badge
of honor for the town achieving the goal. We're almost
there! 

The mini-mall has greatly improved with the help of resi-
dents seeing attendants to check out items before donating.
This has made the experience of shopping there much bet-
ter for all and we really appreciate your help and coopera-
tion. If you are looking for something specific, please let
one of us know. We'll keep a lookout for it and let you know
if it comes in.
There seems to be some confusion about what constitutes
cardboad. While clean food boxes, such as cereal boxes, are
cardboard, they are not corrugated, so they go into mixed
paper. The easiest way to tell if what you're recycling is
mixed paper or corrugated cardboard is to rip it: if it has
channels, it's corrugated and if not, it's mixed paper. They
are separated because we bale the cardboard as it brings
more money per ton than mixed paper. So, please feel free
to ask if you have a question about it.
Last, but not least, Danni Lowell has achieved his Level1
certification for solid waste operation, and Pat LaPree has
passed a Level 3 certification for solid waste operator.
These are required by the State of New Hampshire
Department of Environmental Services in order to work at a
transfer station/recycling facility. 
So, stay warm, enjoy the holidays and keep up your good
work for the town and the environment by recycling. 
Thanks, The Recycling Center Staff

think your cat will just "stay in the
yard," think again.  If a dog or another
loose animal comes through and gives
chase, you may never see your cat
again.
Happy Ending #2
Folks may have noticed the two
domestic geese that were living at
Zephyr Lake this past spring and sum-
mer.  Through the effort of a few local
animal lovers, they were placed at the
home of a family in Troy who raise
exotic poultry for show and for pets,
promising that they would not end up
on the dinner table.  Next spring, don't
indulge the kiddies by buying cute lit-
tle chicks, ducklings or goslings at
Agway - I suspect that the above two
were left at the lake by a someone who
did exactly that.  It's irresponsible and
cruel.

Other Animal Notes
· Can you make the grade as a respon-
sible pet owner?  If so, please visit the
Monadnock Humane Society in
Swanzey.  Also, Petsmart (Amherst)
has shelter pets for adoption.

· Audubon recommends not putting up
bird feeders until there is snow cover
because bears don't usually go into
hibernation until then.
· Turkey alert!  Wild turkeys are flock-
ing together for the winter.  I know, I
know, turkeys can fly, but be alert for
large flocks crossing the road, I've seen
them crossing Route 77 in New
Boston.
· If you haven't gotten your dog
license, contact the Town offices.
· If you need financial help for spaying
or neutering your cat or dog, please e-
mail me and I will connect you with
that help: jromane202@verizon.net.

Janet Romanelli Renaud

GES PTO NEWS
The G.E.S. P.T.O. would like to thank
everyone who participated in making
the 1st Annual Harvest Fair, held on
Sat. Oct. 4th, an extremely successful
event.  
Vendors and crafters were pleased with
the turnout and can’t wait to come back
next year!    Patrons appeared to have
a wonderful time and many seemed to
hang around all day shopping, visiting

with people, having lunch and going
on the hay ride.   Many thanks to
Greenfield businesses for helping to
defray our costs!  The P.T.O. was able
to raise $2000. 
The amount raised at the Harvest Fair
helped bring the “Circus” to G.E.S.
students!  This was held during physi-
cal education classes.  The children
learned to use devil sticks, spin plates
on a stick, juggle etc.  They had a show
on Wed. Oct. 29th in which they
showed off their newly learned talents!  
We will be hosting a “Holiday
Shoppe” on Sat. Dec. 6th from 9-2 at
the Meeting House in Greenfield.
There will be vendors and crafters,
lunch from 11-2 and Santa will arrive
at 11am.   There are many Groups from
our Greenfield Community that will be
participating in this event.  COME
CHECK IT OUT!  CMRC is also host-
ing a Holiday Shoppe that same day
from 10-4, so don’t forget to visit that
as well!   All monies earned from this
PTO event will go towards having the
Boston Museum of Science come to
G.E.S.  on December 22nd for a special
science show for all students to learn

RECYCLING CENTER NEWS

Let’s PAWS continued from page 6

GES PTO continued on page 8
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LIBRARY SERVICES:
Inter-library Loans   - we will gladly try
to borrow books and materials we may
not have. Please check with us if you are
looking for something .
Adult Reading Group -  meets the last
Wednesday of each month at 7pm
Preschool Storytime Sessions  -  most
Wednesdays at 10:30am
News Papers - Ledger/Transcript and the
Sunday New York Times
Magazines   -    Videos & DVDs    -  
Books on Tape   -   Large Print books  - 
Internet Access    -  3 computers available
for public use   -  Wireless Internet Access
Downloadable Audio Books Program   -
Tumblebooks Subscription online
Town Reports for 1891 to present
We have received many positive com-
ments on our choices of books and mate-
rials for both children and adults. These
comments are truly appreciated. If you
have any questions or comments please
don't hesitate to call or visit the library.
Your input is always welcome. Our
Mission is to provide the residents of
Greenfield with free access to a diversity
of ideas and information through books
and other resources, services and pro-
grams. We encourage reading for educa-
tion, research and recreation.  
WISH LIST: a computer/DVD compat-
ible projector for the meeting room, a
multiple shelf book cart, large bulletin
boards, a white board and stand.
WIRELESS SERVICE: Wireless serv-
ice is available at the library. 
ONLINE RESOURCES: You have
access to the New Hampshire
Downloadable Audio Program using
your library card number. See Gail or
Chris for more information and the prefix
you need to log in. Download audio-
books to your MP3 player or computer.
EbscoHost resources for research and
general information is available with an
ID and password available at the library
for use at home. Find articles in newspa-
pers and magazines, search for health
information, and find lists of books based
on criteria you choose. This and more
and it is FREE!
MEETING ROOM: Please call to
reserve a date for your meeting or gather-
ing. 

continued on page 9

ADVANCE NOTICE
Celebrating

“100 Years of Volunteers”
The Greenfield Fire & Rescue

Department
100th Anniversary 

Parade & Muster Celebration
Sat. & Sun. July 18th & 19th,

2009
Sat. at Oak Park
7:30-10 breakfast

9am Vendors & events
11am Parade in Downtown Greenfield

11-2 Lunch
12- 5 multiple “Public Safety” Events

& Demo’s
BBQ at Pavilion
Dance at Gazebo

Sunday at Oak Park
Annual Firemen’s Muster

(come cheer on your dept.!)

and enjoy.   We are very excited about
this!
We continue to host a family fun night
once a month on a specified Friday.
In December, our music teacher, Mr.
Parshall, will lead a Family Fun Night
Sing-a-long.   More details to follow!
ALL ARE WELCOME TO
ATTEND!
Please remember, that any time you
see an event posted on the board in
front of the school, this is an invitation
to the Community to attend.  You do
not have to have a student in the
school to attend the event.  
You can help the P.T.O. earn money
for extra activities by:
**Saving your Box Tops for
Education. We earn a few hundred
dollars a year by collecting these.  If
more people participate, we could earn
more, so look for those box tops on the
products you purchase and help the
G.E.S. students!
** Shaw’s receipts. Did you know
that Shaw’s will give a percentage of
the total spent on a Shaw’s receipt?
Please help the G.E.S. P.T.O. collect
Shaw’s receipts!
** Donations. are accepted by the
G.E.S. P.T.O. at any time of the year.
If you would like to contribute to one
of the activities that we have planned
for the students, you can mail a check
to the G.E.S. P.T.O. made out to the
same for any amount you choose.   All
donations are greatly appreciated.   We
also use monies raised to help supple-
ment supplies needed in classrooms
for special projects that are not always
funded by the district.   This helps
teachers to enrich the lessons by doing
a hands on craft or project that would
otherwise be impossible.    We thank
all those who have so generously con-
tributed financially and volunteered
their time and energy to make a differ-
ence in the lives of the students at
G.E.S. and our Community!  You can
check the web at: conval.edu   Email
the PTO at greenfieldelementaryp-
to@yahoo.com.

Sincerely
G.E.S. P.T.O. Secretary
Dorene Adams

Library News continued from page 5 GES PTO continued from page 7

Greenfield 
Fire & Rescue 

Safety Tips
As the winter months draw near, there
are a few things we all need to think
about.
I have lived here all my life and have
noticed a lot of houses that have wood
stoves. Have you had your chimney
cleaned and checked to make sure it
was safe? I am sure that with the oil
prices this year even more people will
be burning wood. Have the chimney
checked and be safe.
Also, when you shovel, plow or have
your driveway plowed, make it just a
little bit wider in case emergency vehi-
cles need to come to your house. I
know that old saying, "It won't happen
to us." You never can tell when some-
one may get sick, fall or for some
other reason need the rescue or ambu-
lance. The fire trucks need room to
maneuver in your driveways. Also, icy
walkways and steps may make it diffi-
cult to get to you.
Last but not least, what I feel is most
important is, do you have your house
number visible from the road? As I
drive around town I notice a lot of
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JUST FOR FUN ANSWERS

Greenfield Community Food Pantry
and Clothes Closet

Name __________________________________________________

Address ________________________________________________

City ___________________________ State ________ Zip _______

The cost for a one year subscription to the Spirit is $6.00. Please send
this form and a check made payable to the Town of Greenfield to: 

The Spirit
Town of Greenfield
PO Box 256
Greenfield, NH 03047

SPIRIT SUBSCRIPTION
Many people, who have moved away from Greenfield, have expressed
an interest in receiving the Spirit to keep up with what is going on in town
and to learn about their friends.  Of course, printing and mailing the Spirit
is an expense for the town, so we have decided to make it possible for
non-residents to buy a subscription to the Spirit.

Located at  12 Depot Drive
Food and Clothing available to anyone in need.

Contact Gail Curtis, Coordinator, at 547-2155.

To Donate Food:
Leave non-perishable foods in the drop-off boxes available

at the Greenfield Post Office, Delay’s, at the Church 
and at Ministry Offices.

Sponsored by 
The Greenfield Congregational Covenant Church

Ministry Office: 12 Depot Drive, PO Box 341
Office hours: M, T, W, F  9am to noon

Tel: (603) 547-3626   Email: gccc@greenfieldchurch.org
website: greenfieldchurch.org

Sunday Worship Services 10am
ALL ARE WELCOME!

Food Pantry Open Saturdays, 10am - Noon
Clothes Closet Open Saturdays 10am - 1pm

Annual
Christmas Candlelight Service

Wed., Dec. 24, 2008
7pm

Greenfield Congregational Covenant Church
(A time of fellowship will be held after 

the service with snacks, 
punch, hot cocoa, tea & coffee)

All are invited to attend and to include this time in 
your families Christmas tradition!

homes NOT numbered. When 911 came in, lots of address-
es changed. The town told us that we had 1 year to post our
new numbers. PLEASE, this is so important. Time lost try-
ing to find you means delay in getting help to you. Some fire
departments have a saying on their trucks: "Remember, if
we can’t find you, we can't help you".

Please have a safe and happy winter.
Diane Weeks
Past President of the Fire Fighters Association

Fire & Rescue Safety Tips continued from page 8

SAVE YOURSELF A TRIP!
In many instances, what you are looking for is on the Town
Website at: www.greenfield-nh.gov/
See: community events, meeting times and dates, zoning regu-
lations, meeting minutes, public notices, important links to var-
ious state offices, and even the Spirit!



Page 10 The Greenfield Spirit, Dec/Jan 2009

Aaron Chacos Carpentry
Decks, Roofs, Framing

688 Forest Road
547-3020 or 801-7485

AccuType+, LLC
Professional Virtual Office Support 
Typing and Transcription 547-2618 

accutypeplus@earthlink.net

Allrose Farm
Handmade Luxury Textiles

East Road - 547-3849

Alyssum Proctor - Realtor
Broker/Associate

Proctor & Greene Real Estate
547-3020 or 801-7485

Amanda Mattil
House Cleaning Service

547-6301

Anne DeDecker – Pampered Chef
Independent Sales Consultant

Parties, Products, Registries, Fundraisers
annelauren22@hotmail.com, 547-3724 

A-Quality Services-Stonemasons
Fireplaces, Stonewalls, Waterfalls, 

Ponds & Cultured Stone
547-3096

Belmore Farm
Route 136 Near Oak Park
Fresh Produce in Season

Ben Hale - Coin Appraiser
large or small collections. U.S. and  foreign
547-3403 or bennybunny43@yahoo.com

Blue House Gallery  
Fine Crafts and Gifts
91 Francestown Road

547-2122 www.thebluehousegallery.com

Brad Thomson Flooring
Wood Floors Installed

Sanded & Finished - 547-2117

Brenda Wesoly
Tax Preparation Service - 547-2670

Brian Wakeman
Wakehandyman Services

Home& Yard maintenance
289-6617 - wake@sihf.net

Bruce Dennis 
Fine Interior Painter and Scribe

Artistic attention to detail. Surface specialist, 
tonal & glaze effects. 547-2564 

Bruce Gagnon and Sons
Carpentry, Painting, Roofing, Remodeling,

Plowing, Sanding 
547-6666

Carbee`s Corner
Restaurant, Bakery and Gifts 

547-3322

Chris Borden
Sewing and Stitchery

Repairs and Creations - 547-2025

D&D Plastering
Ceilings, Additions, Houses

Quality work since 1979
Many local references - Call Bill  547-2163

David Bridgewater
Antique Restorer - Furniture Repairs

547 7556

David Lloyd
Website design and hosting, 
tutoring and troubleshooting. 

547-8618  www.davidlloyd.ws 

David G. Knowlton
Quality Carpentry and Renovations

30 years experience
547-2121

Delay's Market
Groceries, gasoline, subs - 547-3414

Designs Online
Graphics and Updates 

http://designs.net 547-3030

Don Haney, Realtor, EA Bishop Co.
924 3331 ext 10

547 3713 home/620 2972 cell 
donaldgrnfld@aol.com

Doherty's Detailing
Complete Auto Detailing

In & Out
Bill Doherty 801-0564

Downunder Gun Thunder
Paul R Cowled - Firearms sales by appt.

cowled@verizon.net 
Greenfield - 603-562-6525

Earthtone Materials
A Merzi Trucking Company

Delivering Screened Loam, Gravel, Stone & Sand
365-0679 or 547-2302

Eric the Butcher
Quality cutting deer, sheep, moose, etc.

On or Off Site - Rabbits available
Leonardi’s - Forest Road - 547-3369

Four Season Massage
Student Massage Therapist

Aravella Morales
547-3124 or 831-0806

Fran McMahon
Excavating - Building Wrecking

Land Clearing + Chipping
547-6425 or 620-1302

Fred Simmons
Music for weddings, fairs, events

547-3730

Forget Me Not
Antiques and Collectibles

22 Slip Road, Saturday/Sunday12PM - 5 PM
By appt.-Seasonal opening end of Apr. 547-3403

Jan Moller, Sales Assoc.
Farms & Barns Real Estate
603 547 5521 direct number

jan@farmsandbarns.com

Josh and Barry Fulton
Fulton Repair 

ServiceTruck/Trailer Equipment
Repairs & Welding 547-3538

Jeremy Gagnon
Gagnon Landscape Services

Mowing, Fall Cleanups  
547-8655

Gail Curtis
“Making Dreams Reality”

Broker/Associate ERA Masiello
547-0649  www.gailcurtis.com

Greenfield Auto Service 
General Car Repair, Front end Alignment,

Foreign or Domestic
Tom Wozniak - 547-6308

Greenfield CC Church Clothes Closet
Open Sat.10-1pm Donated clothing at low

prices.  website: greenfieldchurch.org. 12 Depot
Drive. Call Sandy Buchanon at 547-6827

Greenfields Landscape & Irrigation, LLC
Specializing in all landscape services. 

Mowing, Hydro-seeding, irrigation, etc. 
547-6414

Group Strength Training Class
Tue & Thur @ 4:15pm, Greenfield Elementary

School, 1 x per week $52, 2 x per week $93
Call Heather Boucher, 563-8201

Vincent Anfuso
Greenfield Forge

Knife Maker & Traditional Blacksmith  
547-2500

George Rainier
Greenfield Gardens

Seasonal Produce, Eggs and 
Starter Plants  547-2108

The Greenfield B & B Inn
Vic and Barbara Mangini
Forest Road - 547-6327

Hilda Bridgewater, Realtor
Helping Home Buyers & Sellers throughout

the Monadnock Region.  Cell 547 7163
Carlson GMAC Real Estate

Greenfield Tradespeople: To include your FREE Business listing, call 547-3442
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Horse Tenders
Experienced Farm Hands, Farriers, 

Trainers, Tenders. Kokal Farm
horsetenders@adelphia.net - 547-5293

Jarvis Adams Plumbing & Heating LLC
Service Calls-New Homes-Renovations-Pumps
Water Systems/tests-Bio Clean for Septic Care

547-2706

JDH Restoration
Remodeling, Post & Beam

Home & Barn Repairs
562-6690

Jim Teates TV & Satellite 
PO Box  340 - Greenfield

603 547-6629  Phone & Fax -
jttv7147@yahoo.com

Joseph Ferry
General Contracting & Carpentry

547-3309

Justin Gray
Landscape Maintenance and Design

JGray152@Gmail.com
603-732-2809

Kemp’s Used Auto Parts & Trucking
Russell Station Road

547-2768

Lachance Appliance Service
Servicing ALL Major Household Appliances

547-2229

Laura Putnam
Your Neighborhood Realtor
ERA The Masiello Group

lputnam@masiello.com  547-3331

L.G. Cadorette and Family
Logging, Cordwood

"Logging the Old Fashioned Way"
547-3468

Linda Gray, Remax Omega
Realtor/Appraiser

For All Your Real Estate Needs
547-2447 or lindagray1@remax.net

LS & NM Repair Services
Auto repair, welding, small engines, tractors,

trailers, and snowplowing. 
547-3766

Lyris Lifesharing Community
at Ploughshare Farm

serving folks with special needs
Day Program & Residential 547-2547

Mechanical Innovations Inc.
High Efficiency & Renewable Energy

Contractors - 547 2251
www.heatnh.com

Melvin Rossi
Trucking and General Contracting

547-3351

Monadnock Tent Rentals
John Hopkins

562-6690

New England Forest Products, Inc.
315 Sawmill Road, Greenfield

547-3207 or office@neforestproducts.com
Web: www.neforestproducts.com

North Country Print Works
COMPLETE service for your website: 

Design, Improvement, Advertising.
Grow your own market and sales. 547-3234

Norah's Depot ChildCare Center
Before and After School Care. Nursery & 
Pre-school programs.  20 months-12 yrs.

Part time & full time. 547-8322

Pamela Graesser
"I Do Weddings"

Justice of the Peace - 547-6472

Patrick Foy/Loan Officer
Cousins Home Lending, Inc.

Prompt, courteous service tailored to your 
specific mortgage goals. 547-5576

Petr Lord, Justice of the Peace
Personal & Distinctive Weddings 

petrlord@ittledoofarm.com
547-2526 

Rejuvenate with Massage Therapy
Lydia Kennedy, LMT, RN

547-3486

Richard Metivier
Metivier`s Small Engine Repair
Servicing, Repair, Used Equipment 

547-2780

Ron Lucas Carpentry
Home Building, Design, Remodeling

sfmaggie@worldpath.net
547-3395

Sanford Temperature Control, Inc.
Heating , Cooling & Indoor Air Quality Products

Sales, Service & Installation
547-2717 or 800-439-2716

Shepard’s Automotive 
& Towing LLC

81 Russell Station Road - 547-3821

Side Trax Cafe
Breakfast, Lunch, Dinner 
& Take-Out - 547-3244

Joe Brady
Silver Birch 

Satellite Communications
547-2841

Spring Pond Farm Alpacas
Alpaca yarns, socks & other 

products for sale.
81 Muzzey Hill Road 547-2964

Stonegate Farm and Flowers
Perennials, Exotic Conifers, Garden Coaching.

Piglets, lambs, chicken for sale. 547-3395
sfmaggie@worldpath.net

Souhegan Valley Tractor Service
Field Mowing, Driveway Grading, 

Mini Excavation, Tree & Brush Removal
Call John at 801-5919 or 547-3142

OFFERING GRATIS: Student Massage Therapy
by Mike Deschenes

400 New Boston Road
Contact: Mdeschenes5@hotmail.com

Susan Wray, Realtor
Prudential Verani Realty

Friendly & Professional Service
547-8710  swray@pruverani.com

Ten Talents
Natural Colored Sheep: Livestock
Yarn, Roving, Lambskins, Meat

Conrad & Ellen Dumas 547-2621

Thom Gagne
Hardwood, Laminate, Engineered Floor

Installation & Repair - 
547-3111

VoiceYoga Classes
Tuesdays 5:30 - 7pm, 7-8:15pm

10 wk sessions, $120 
Call Nanette Perrotte, 547-3373

Warren A. Aldrich Installations, LLC
Drapes, etc. installed, Wallpaper & Painting. 

Other creative home projects.
562-7731 and 547-2085

Winrose Farm 
Free-Range Pork and Poultry

www.winrosefarm.com
547-3390

Wonderworks Learning Center
Preschool & Pre-K Program

Childcare 6 wks-12 yrs

Greenfield Tradespeople: To include your FREE Business listing, call 547-3442

Your ad listing could be here! 
Just send us your

information and we’ll print it for free.
Make sure you only give us 4 lines

(between 10-15 words). Thanks.

Happy
Holidays!



SPONSOR THE SPIRIT
If you'd like to sponsor an issue of the
Greenfield Spirit, please call Deb at 547-3442.
The cost is low, and it's a great way to get the
word out about your business or group, as well
as an easy way to support your community.
Interest has been so great that we now have a
sign-up form to keep everyone’s turn organized.
Please call the Town Office to get on the list.

Next issue deadline: January 1, 2009

Town of Greenfield
Box 256
Greenfield, NH 03047
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As you celebrate,
in all your favorite ways,

this beautiful season
of warmth and light and cheer,

may love fill your home,
joy fill your world,

and peace fill your hearts!

From all of us here at theTown Offices 
to all of you!


